The Life, Faith, and Death of Helen Clevenger, 1917-1936

Steven Kolins

elen Clevenger is part of North Carolina life and folklore. On July 16, 1936, she was murdered in a hotel in Asheville, North Carolina.¹ She was 18 years old. The story of her murder, the police investigation, the arrests, trial, and the execution of probably the wrong man, a black man, is made all the more outrageous by the circumstances of her life, which have never been told until now.

She was a member of a small religion, the Bahá'í Faith, usually not commented on in media, and what little is said of it is often inaccurate. It stood and stands for interracial respect and unity in diversity. Instead of that contrast, media coverage of Clevenger's death turned to the stuff of 'true crime' drama in print and radio before that winter of 1936. Mostly she was portrayed as a victim of a grisly crime, sometimes that she was a bright student and the victim of a victim, but often descending to animal characterizations of the accused, adding to the stereotype of "Southern Justice."² The contrast between her life and the coverage of her death has not been told to date, but a government report of what could have been done better, should have been done better, with the investigation, was published.³

Writings about Clevenger in North Carolina perpetuated her victimhood by making her the specter of ghost stories, although there have been some scholarly studies as well. But most begin with her murder in the early morning of July 16.⁴ That same day, newspaper coverage was already covering the story in Washington state, among many, thanks to the Associated Press, and local publishers providing coverage to their readers.⁵ Updates on the story continued daily in many states. This coverage continued past her funeral on July 22, and into August, including stories published in London. Indeed, there are about two dozen articles on the Clevenger case from July 18 into August in Britain.⁶

Inside the US, daily coverage declined in September but persisted in dozens of articles into November beyond the Carolinas, New York, and Ohio, where her family was from and where she was buried.⁷ There was a spike in December covering the execution of the convicted, African American Martin Moore—today viewed as innocent—after which newspaper coverage practically disappeared in February 1937 outside North Carolina.⁸ However, her death continued to appear in articles concerning renovations of the prison system and the execution process.⁹

In October 1936, 'true crime' magazines began dramatizing the crime and pursuit of the accused, some with the cooperation from the sheriff, on into December with stories about the crime crossing international borders.¹⁰ Between April and July 1937, national radio broadcasts further dramatized Clevenger's story.¹¹ Meanwhile, a black man committed suicide in fear that police were after him for the murder late in 1937 in Tennessee.¹² The next known mention of Clevenger

Steven Kolins is an independent researcher, currently working as a computer technician. He has been engaged in historical research since the 1990s and is a long-time resident of North Carolina.

after the 1930s was in 1996, when a newspaper article looked at stories about haunting in Asheville, including the now long ago murder.¹³ Coverage began to appear more often since about 2007, and the internet has picked up dramatic retellings, discussions, and several scholarly reinvestigations.¹⁴

These sources rarely mention Clevenger's life growing up in a religious community and where it is mentioned, they perpetuate myths and misinformation. Rather than explore Clevenger's life, media and scholars have focused on the racial implications of her murder. In short, she was portrayed solely as a victim.

It isn't like the Bahá'í religion was unknown. Scholarly articles about it were published in the 1910s.¹⁵ Introductory books on the about the religion have existed since the 1920s, and continue to be produced along with a magazine, webpages, biographies of famous members, and summaries of its scriptures and teachings.¹⁶ It has a documented prehistory back to the 1700s in the Persian Shia Islamic context, which Bahá'ís equate to the circumstance of Christianity being an 'offshoot' of Judaism, with parallels to the Biblical narrative.¹⁷ The Bahá'í Faith was formally established on May 22-23, 1844, in an event commemorated as the Declaration of the Báb.¹⁸ The Bahá'í Faith values diversity in commonality, unity, and friendship while breaking down social barriers. It has been viewed as Western/Abrahamic, Eastern/Dharmic, and in other terms.¹⁹

The Bahá'í Faith in the United States dates from 1892, and multiplied across several cities within two decades.²⁰ The principles of the religion are many, but not infrequently reduced to about twelve, with the standard summary including these three:

"Three core assertions of the Bahá'í Faith, sometimes termed the 'three onenesses', are central in the teachings of the religion. They are the Oneness of God, the Oneness of Religion and the Oneness of Humanity. They are also referred to as the unity of God, unity of religion, and unity of mankind. The Bahá'í writings state that there is a single, all-powerful god, revealing his message through a series of divine messengers or educators, regarding them as one progressively revealed religion, to one single humanity, who all possess a rational soul and only differ according to colour and culture. This idea is fundamental not only to explaining Bahá'í beliefs, but explaining the attitude Bahá'ís have towards other religions, which they regard as divinely inspired."²¹

Bahá'ís organize into communities, what others sometimes called 'churches', mainly delineated by civic boundaries. Local bodies are called Local Spiritual Assemblies (LSAs.)²² National Spiritual Assemblies (NSAs) existed in Clevenger's lifetime and governed Bahá'í activities. These are formed through annual secret-ballot elections without electioneering. Regional Bahá'í Councils and the Universal House of Justice have been formed since Clevenger's time.²³

Clevenger's family was to become significantly intertwined with seminal events in the history of their chosen faith in the USA. November 4, 1917, Helen was born to Euro-Americans Joseph F. Clevenger and Mary Dresbach in Washington, DC. She was the surviving child of three—the other two died in infancy.²⁴ Both Joseph and Mary were born and raised in Ohio.²⁵ In 1902 they

married in Columbus and were employed as teachers.²⁶ Joseph had finished a Bachelor of Science (1903) and a Master of Arts (1905) at Ohio State University, while Mary had already completed a Bachelor of Science (1901).²⁷

The family's location can be tracked through Joseph's publishing history. He began publishing in professional journals on plants and a technique for microscope slides in Ohio, was a college professor in Chicago by 1910, and was visible in Washington, D.C. before 1915, where their previous child had been born. ²⁸ The Clevengers joined the Bahá'í Faith in 1916.²⁹ By 1917, the federal government employed Joseph with the Bureau of Chemistry.³⁰ In 1918-1919, Joseph was visible working with the Pharmacognosy Laboratory of the Department of Chemistry in the Federal Department of Agriculture.³¹ On September 12, 1918, Joseph registered for the draft.³² He was listed as employed in the Bureau of Chemistry in the Department of Agriculture through 1925.³³

The Washington, D.C. Bahá'i community had started in 1899, and had 276 adult members by 1936. ³⁴ On its own, it was comparable to any good-sized church but dwarfed by the Christian congregations of D.C. But a review of various sources speaks much of the D.C. Bahá'ís. Within a decade, it was racially integrated.³⁵

Before 1912, about twenty African-Americans had joined the religion in the United States, nearly all of them in Washington, D.C. In 1912, 'Abdu'l-Bahá, then head of the religion, insisted on racially integrated meetings wherever he could during his tour of North America, including several events in D.C. Where segregation was unavoidable, he also specifically spoke to African-American audiences.³⁶ Dr. Mike McMullen characterized the impact of 'Abdu'l-Dahá's leadership: "a lasting effect on the trajectory for Bahá'í growth in America as a multi-racial religious community was set."³⁷ By 1921, the D.C. community still hosted the single largest population of African-American Bahá'ís in the nation and had more than doubled by 1936.³⁸ Among its most famous adherents from the earlier period was African-American lawyer and Bethel Literary and Historical Society president Louis Gregory.³⁹ Other notable DC Bahá'ís include Pocahontas Pope, a community activist who was actually born and raised in North Carolina and fled to D.C., where she found the religion, and Harriet Gibbs Marshall, who ran community music culture projects and services.⁴⁰

A review of public events from 1915 to 1930 in newspapers shows that Bahá'ís of both races were well visible: Coralie Franklin Cook was an African-American woman who served on the DC School Board and the Khan family was a Persian-American diplomatic family.⁴¹ Louis Gregory appeared over 40 times, usually for the religion in articles even when he wasn't in town, including one trip when he stopped in North Carolina while making his way south. Euro-Americans Joseph Hannen, or his wife Pauline, appeared over 30 times, usually specifically for their Bahá'í activities, (Pauline had lived in Wilmington a few years before the Wilmington Insurrection.)⁴² About the same number of appearances was also noted for Euro-American public-school reformer and educator Stanwood Cobb, who had lived in North Carolina.⁴³

More than the simple fact of an integrated community with private and public arenas of activity, this integrated religious community was remarkable in a city legally segregated and experiencing a rise of the Ku Klux Klan."⁴⁴ President Wilson had hosted a showing of 'Birth of a Nation,' Ku

Klux Klan propaganda at the White House, and its public presence soon peaked with mass marches in the capital.⁴⁵ In this climate, 'Abdu'l-Bahá directed the Bahá'ís to hold "Race Amity" conferences starting in 1921 and a centennial conference in 2021.⁴⁶ The organizing committee of the mid-May 1921 event was led by a devoted member of the community and wealthy socialite Agnes Parsons, at the request of 'Abdu'l-Bahá—a task she had not anticipated and had not shown any prior engagement in, but which she executed.⁴⁷ The racially integrated program committee consisted of local women save one, and the financial burden, including printing programs, handouts, paying expenses for speakers to attend, refreshments, and other expenses was carried by patronesses variously of the reform-minded socially prominent women of D.C. high society.⁴⁸

The event was held at the First Congregational Church of Washington. Howard University faculty Gabrielle Pelham and Lula Vere oversaw the music in the program. There was a performance by Joseph Douglass, grandson of Frederick Douglass, and the Howard University chorus, a rare presentation of black music presented to a white audience. The program was reprinted in the Bahá'í periodical *Star of the West.*⁴⁹ Sessions interwove Bahá'í and non-Bahá'í, black and white speakers, and one woman among the men, across a few days: William H. Randall, Rev. Dr. Jason Noble Pierce, Moses E. Clapp, Albert Vail, Theodore Burton, Charles Lee Cook, Louis Gregory, Alain Locke, Martin B. Madden, Alfred Martin, Mountfort Mills, Ahmad Sohrab, Howard MacNutt, Coralie Franklin Cook, and Fádil Mazandarání.⁵⁰ Nineteen thousand programs were circulated. The act of amity exemplified Dr. Richard Walter Thomas' thesis of "The Other Tradition"—a tradition of mutual respect and cooperation across racial lines. Appreciative letters for the 1921 event have been preserved.⁵¹

These early Race Amity conferences became a model for the Bahá'í communities regarding discussing race matters with the public. In these interracial meetings, the race problem was seriously discussed, with no subject being considered taboo.⁵² The meetings aimed to direct the participants toward action to overcome racism internally and externally. While its growth was constrained in the former Confederate South, the religion grew by conversions at a rate of at least twice the rate of the general population worldwide over the next century.⁵³ Still, the conference and its positive race relations were a model for successive meetings in the rest of the United States, wherever Bahá'ís had sufficent members.⁵⁴

There are fragmentary records of the Clevengers' membership from 1923 to 1928 for the D.C. community available via the US Bahá'í National Archives, but they list only Joseph, the male head of the family.⁵⁵ In 1924 he gave a public talk on the religion entitled "An Auxiliary Universal Language" amidst a series of meetings.⁵⁶ Helen would have been seven years old at the time. Correspondence with other Bahá'ís mentioned that the family had been at Green Acre Bahá'í School in Maine in the summer of 1925, where Helen had written a story.⁵⁷ She had the initiative to revise the story on her own by January 1926 at just 9 years old.⁵⁸ The 1925 sessions at the school included several developments. The national convention, which elects the National Assembly, was held at Green Acre that year, and famous African-American leader Alain Locke, a Bahá'í since 1918, spoke at that convention. The election itself was run for the first time under rules fully endorsed by the head of the religion, a Local Assembly was elected for the first time in the host town, and it was announced that the national administrative offices of the religion would be run from Green Acre for some years.⁵⁹ Other speakers at the 1925 convention were Ali Kuli Khan, Louis Gregory, and Mrs. Harlan Ober.⁶⁰ According to records, Joseph himself was elected annually

to the Spiritual Assembly of Washington D.C., 1926 through 1928 (serving until July, which was approximately the time the family would have moved to New York, see below.)⁶¹ By the spring of 1927, Joseph had produced a map related to the Twin Founders of the religion, and it was included in the second *Bahá'í World* volume, a compendium of developments of the religion on an international level.⁶² He discussed the map with National Assembly member Horace Holley, Shoghi Effendi, head of the religion from 1921, and others.⁶³ The correspondence mentions other points as well, making clear that the Clevengers were deeply engaged in the D.C. Bahá'í community, and that the community was active regarding issues of race.

By 1930, the Clevengers lived in New York City and were part of that Bahá'í community while Helen was advancing toward high school. According to the 1930 US Census, the Clevengers lived in the unincorporated town of Great Kills on Staten Island.⁶⁴ Joseph was still employed as a scientist with the federal government. By January 1932, he was cited as a pharmacognosist at the New York Station of the new Federal Food and Drug Administration, where he remained employed up to at least 1935, publishing in scientific journals.⁶⁵ Fragmentary membership records of the New York Bahá'ís community listed Clevenger's from 1934 through 1945.⁶⁶ There were probably further trips to Green Acre, but we have no tangible evidence of this.

In May 1934, about the year of her graduation at age 17, Helen was one of 76 students receiving a certificate for participating in high school math teams for New York, and visited kin back in Ohio that summer.⁶⁷ She was a member of the Arista honors society, editor in chief of the high school *Digest*, and graduated valedictorian of her class at Tottenville High School.⁶⁸ A poem of hers, "The Clock", was published in the yearbook.⁶⁹ She then won two consecutive scholarships to New York University, the second for the coming 1936-7 school year. She still lived with her parents.⁷⁰

While the Washington, D.C., Bahá'í community had a distinguished place in the history of the religion progressive race relations, New York's was also well known. In January 1922, London's University of Cambridge Professor Edward Granville Browne wrote a testimonial obituary for 'Abdu'l-Bahá, published in *The Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland,* writing:

"... In all these countries he had followers but chiefly in America, ... resulting in the formation of important Bahá'í centres in New York, Chicago, San Francisco and other cities. One of the most notable practical results of the Bahá'í ethical teaching in the United States has been, according to the recent testimony of an impartial and qualified observer, the establishment in Bahá'í circles in New York of a real fraternity between black and white, and an unprecedented lifting of the 'colour bar', described by the said observer as 'almost miraculous."⁷¹

Other mentions of the Bahá'ís in New York are to be found. A Ku Klux Klan newspaper, *The Fiery Cross*, briefly mentions Bahá'ís in New York as an alien and objectionable presence in the country.⁷² A 1925 brief profile of the religion in the African-American *The New York Age* summed it up: "That is quite a volume of advanced beliefs to introduce in one movement."⁷³ The New York Bahá'í community opened its first Center in 1928 with the assistance of Khalil Gibran.⁷⁴

The same national Bahá'í convention of 1927, at which Joseph Clevenger had shown his map, also hosted a message from African-American Sadie Oglesby, who voiced Shoghi Effendi's plea to the audience, reinforcing the sore need for interracial respect and the welcoming of African-Americans into the religion.⁷⁵ Loni Bramson, Associate Professor at the American Public University System in Portland, Oregon, reviewed 1930-1936 race issues developments among the Bahá'ís and concluded that Bahá'ís were leading supporters of race engagement events even during the Great Depression across New York society.⁷⁶ New York Bahá'ís held six events across 1930-1936 either itself or—even closer to Staten Island, where the Clevenger family lived—in New Jersey.

Despite the activity, the New York Bahá'í community was also a place from which Bahá'ís moved to other parts of the country, notably California, while it welcomed enough converts to remain about the same size.⁷⁷ Only a few Bahá'ís moved to the city—but the Clevengers would have been a significant percentage of them (nine Bahá'ís moved to New York, and three of them were the Clevengers.) Regardless of the relative stasis in the community's size, it remained one of the largest communities by size and activity levels through the period.

Following the financial crisis of the Great Depression, national committees of the religion were instructed by the Bahá'í national governing council, now styled the National Spiritual Assembly of the Bahá'ís of the United States and Canada, to merge their programs and, where possible, cooperate with like-minded organizations for public meetings.⁷⁸ An informal gathering was held in June 1930 between the Bahá'í National Teaching Committee and New York Urban League representatives. Bramson provides details: "An exchange was set up between the Bahá'ís and the Urban League, with Urban League speakers attending the residential Green Acre Amity Conferences and the Bahá'ís lodging in homes in Harlem during the New York City Amity Conventions" (these Amity Conventions being styled after the example of the one in D.C.).⁷⁹

Nine Bahá'í events in 1930 alone were held across the US.⁸⁰ In 1931 only two independent race amity conventions were held. One was the first "Race Amity" conference organized in Atlantic City, New Jersey. But by the end of 1932, more than half of the local communities had conducted their own events engaging positively on race. Of these activities, two of the most important were in New York City: The National Assembly's Race Amity Committee and the New York Local Spiritual Assembly's cooperative banquet to honor the NAACP and Urban League with Bahá'í and non-Bahá'í speakers such as W. E. B. DuBois. Nearly 150 people attended, which was covered by the press, especially in *The Chicago Defender*. A Christmas dinner and party for several hundred white and black children, mostly black, was arranged by the New York City Bahá'í youth, exactly Helen's age group, at the Harlem branch of the New York City Public Library, assisted by welfare workers, and the New York Urban League. There was a Santa Claus, "convincingly played by a Bahá'í of Jewish origin and [the party] lasted three hours, and the parents were in the Urban League auditorium in Harlem listening to talks about the Bahá'í Faith."

As in the community activities of Washington D.C., we do not have specific evidence of the Clevenger family in these events in New York. However, the Bahá'í community certainly remained well engaged, providing exemplary efforts to bring about positive race relations among youth and adults.

In addition to specific youth initiatives in New York, this was also the beginning a national level of activity for Bahá'í youth. In early 1933, *The Bahá'í News* published that the National Spiritual Assembly of the United States had appointed a committee for the first time to develop youth events.⁸¹ That committee reported to the national convention held that April, had its own mini-convention, and made its own contribution towards the building of the Bahá'í House of Worship in Wilmette.⁸² That summer, the committee's key figure, Marion Holley, contributed to the Bahá'í periodical *Star of the West*, discussing the chaos youth were facing: "They cannot cement a defunct family tie, outline a normal ethics, or steer bizarre nightlife into the channels of sane recreation" and referring to the recent dinner held at the national convention with youth speaking with deep convictions about their faith.⁸³ In May 1934, the report of the youth committee was published in *Bahá'í News*.⁸⁴ It recommended a census be taken of youth and the appointment of youth to leadership roles, among other things—the year Helen finished high school. It noted about 17 Bahá'í youth groups in America in preparation for the census.

In February 1935, Helen's first year of college, a letter from the national youth committee asked for names of Bahá'ís 15 to 21 years old, which would have included Helen. In the fall of 1935, a national gathering of Bahá'í youth was held at the California Pacific International Exposition.⁸⁵ The committee's report for 1935, given in 1936, mentioned there were now 43 known localities where Bahá'í youth resided in America, with 30 organized chapters among them.⁸⁶ This census identified some 200 youth between 15 and 21 years of age, and Helen Clevenger would have been one among them. It was the first time there was a nationwide grasp of the community of youth. *The Bahá'í World* volume 6, published in 1937, included the points of the survey.⁸⁷

Helen Clevenger had already decided on a major in chemistry.⁸⁸ During the spring-summer of 1936, Joseph Clevenger grew concerned about Helen: "... for fear I was binding my daughter too much to my life and my ideas, I arranged for her to visit her relatives in North Carolina and travel some with her uncle Billy."⁸⁹ Both her uncles were agriculture professors at North Carolina State University in Raleigh, and indeed Helen and her uncle came to the Battery Park Hotel in Asheville in July, where she was murdered.⁹⁰ She was wearing a Bahá'í ring, which led to inquiries about the religion back in New York.⁹¹ Helen was buried in the family plot in Fletcher, Ohio with a Bahá'í symbol on the gravestone.⁹²

On July 24, 1936, the National Spiritual Assembly of the Bahá'ís of the United States sent a condolence letter to the Clevengers saying in part:

"...There is no human word which can assuage the heart in such circumstances, but we can be assured that Bahá'u'lláh's infinite love will fully compensate your daughter for the earthly happiness and experience she has lost, and will bring consolation to you in the grief which every Baha'i is sharing."⁹³

The D.C. community also had kept a small clipping collection about the developments, including one "true crime" magazine and other records.⁹⁴ We do not presently know what assistance and memorials were held in New York or elsewhere. A review of Bahá'ís with untimely deaths has been attempted—a rare subgroup of a rare group.⁹⁵

As a result of the murder and problems that emerged during the investigations, suggestions for revised laws and procedures handling police relations with hotels were published even before the legal procedures had run their course.⁹⁶ Key problems of the unconstitutional and abhorrent treatment of the accused, Martin Moore, were addressed. A confession had been beaten out of Moore, while in police custody. The confession was not directly admitted into evidence (though second-hand comments about it were.)⁹⁷ Still, the written confession was sold to the newspapers even before the defendant went to trial, along with photos of a reenactment where the defendant was told to correct his actions over and over to accord with the evidence.⁹⁸

Archival materials have been gathered from people close to the events who had their own opinions on the investigation.⁹⁹ Joseph Clevenger was critical of the investigation but refused to elaborate at the time.¹⁰⁰ There was confusion about who Moore's defense counsel was, and the local chapter of the NAACP considered whether to step in.¹⁰¹ Nationally the NAACP was fighting for antilynching laws even while Hollywood films continued to showcase lynchings.¹⁰² Locally, at least some whites had open affiliation with the Ku Klux Klan.¹⁰³ Helen's other uncle, Clinton, filed suit against the hotel, reframing the focus for the incident back into the hotel, but opinions surfaced that because of her religion, she was "too trusting", didn't lock her door, making the hotel blameless, and the suit was withdrawn.¹⁰⁴ There is no such practice in the religion, in its book of laws, or an even a large collection of unofficial lore about the religion.¹⁰⁵ A Bahá'í in Omaha even tried to address the issue of locked doors and the coverage of the murder.¹⁰⁶ And a master key was found in her room under the radiator, possibly unknown to the family.¹⁰⁷

In December 1936, a theory was proposed first by African-American journalist William Pickens was published and echoed in recent scholarship.¹⁰⁸ The theory suggests that a son of a prominent white citizen and manager of the hotel may have been the murderer, however, this was not pursued by authorities at the time, given their proclivity to identify and seize African Americans when it came to attacks on white women.

During the trial, Joseph Clevenger came to testify why his daughter was in North Carolina, to collect his daughter's body, and deliver it back to Ohio to the family gravesite. On that first day of the trial, Joseph fainted.¹⁰⁹ The newspapers editorialized that he had passed out because of the appearance of the accused, Martin Moore. However, it is possible that because Joseph was powerless to direct the investigation, he despaired at the seemingly racist direction in which it had unfolded. Unfortunately, there was no Bahá'í community in all North Carolina to aid and comfort him.¹¹⁰

Helen Clevenger had been raised in the first two racially integrated Bahá'í communities of the West, exploring how to live harmoniously within a society divided by Jim Crow laws, segregation, and repeated racial injustices. To this day, we don't know why Helen was murdered because the police arrested the wrong man. Her life story was lost amidst the spectacle of her murder, and it still echoes across the decades in dramatizations and scholarly investigations. Soon it will have been a century since her murder. What little attention was paid to Helen Clevenger as a Bahá'í was confused and based upon ignorance regarding the religion. Moreover, her father, also a Bahá'í, confronted the ferocity of "Southern Justice" on top of losing his sole surviving child to murder along with any sense of justice lost through a deeply flawed investigation.

³ Claude Ramsey, "The lessons to be drawn from the Clevenger Case", *Popular Government*, Aug 1936, v3n10, pp. 15-6, https://www.sog.unc.edu/sites/default/files/archived-files/populargovernmen310.pdf.

⁴ Smith, *Murder at Asheville's Battery Park Hotel*, p. 8.

⁵ "Motive is lacking in brutal slaying" (AP), Spokane Chronicle, Spokane, Washington, 16 Jul 1936, p. 6, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79418947/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger/. A few alphabetical list of clippings by state: "Girl stabbed, shot to death at Asheville", The Evening Sun, Baltimore, Maryland, 16 Jul 1936, p. 3, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117650428/coverage-of-murder-of-bahai-helen/; "Girl stabbed", Morning Free Press, Ventura, California, 16 Jul 1936, p. 1, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117650620/coverage-of-murder-ofbahai-helen/; "Girl slain in her hotel", Lincoln Journal Star, Lincoln, Nebraska, 16 Jul 1936, p. 2, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117647456/coverage-of-murder-of-bahai-helen/; "Staten Island girl found shot to death in South". The Buffalo News. Buffalo. New York. 16 Jul 1936. 1, p. https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117650794/coverage-of-murder-of-bahai-helen/; "Girl is stabbed, shot to death in Asheville Hotel", *The Daily* Times-News. Burlington, North Carolina, 16 Jul 1936. p. 9. https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117651082/coverage-of-murder-of-bahai-helen/; "Girl found slain, shot and stabbed, in Caroline Hotel", The Herald-Press, Saint Joseph, Michigan 16 Jul 1936, p. 1. https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117651433/coverage-of-murder-of-bahai-helen/; "Girl stabbed and shot in hotel room", The Item, Sumter, South Carolina, 16 Jul 1936, p. 1, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117651228/coverageof-murder-of-bahai-helen/; "New York girl found murdered at Asheville", The Jackson Sun, Jackson, Tennessee, 16 Jul 1936, p. 10, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117650522/coverage-of-murder-of-bahai-helen/; "Extra! Slain girl's body is found in hotel room", The Sheboygan Press, Sheboygan, Wisconsin, 16 Jul 1936, p. 1, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117647634/coverage-of-murder-of-bahai-helen/.

⁶ Smith, *Murder at Asheville's Battery Park Hotel*, p. 70; "London paper 'phones Brown about arrest", *Asheville Citizen-Times*, Asheville, North Carolina, 11 Aug 1936, p. 6, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79249759/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger/; The British Newspaper Archive, from 1 July 1936 to 30 January 1937, https://www.britishnewspaperarchive.co.uk/search/results/1936-07-01/1937-1-

30?basicsearch=asheville%20hotel%20clevenger&somesearch=asheville%20hotel%20clevenger&retrievecountryco unts=false&sortorder=dayrecent.

⁷ A scattered list of clippings: "Family dazed by news", (AP), *The Central New Jersey Home News*, New Brunswick, New Jersey, 17 Jul 1936, p. 12, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/88497637/family-of-murdered-bahai-helen/; "Phantom; Seek her killer", Lancaster Eagle-Gazette. Lancaster, Ohio, 18 Jul 1936, n. 1. https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79276428/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger/; "Diagram of murder scene", Daily News, New York, New York, 19 Jul 1936, p. 374, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79783783/on-murder-ofbahai-helen-clevenger/; "Musician's alibi faces test in co-ed's slaying", The Daily Item, Port Chester, New York, 20 Jul 1936, p. 1, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79236756/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger/; "Clevenger slaying called South's Titterton Murder", The Messenger, Madisonville, Kentucky, 21 Jul 1936, p. 1, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79784562/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger-i/; "Funeral rites held for murdered girl", The Herald-Sun, Durham, North Carolina, Jul 1936, 22 2, p. https://www.newspapers.com/clip/108966638/obit-of-bahai-helen-clevenger/; "New arrest forecast in murder of co-Asheville Hostelry", Macon. ed in The Macon News. Georgia. 23 Jul 1936. p. 5. https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117652328/coverage-of-murder-of-bahai-helen/; "Friend takes violin to Wollner", Sun Herald, Biloxi, Mississippi, 24 Jul 1936, p. 7, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117652487/coverage-of-murderof-bahai-helen/; "Officers jail uncle of co-ed slain in hotel", The Idaho Statesman, Boise, Idaho, 25 Jul 1936, p. 1, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117652678/coverage-of-murder-of-bahai-helen/; "Woman sought for questioning". Casper Star-Tribune, Casper, Wyoming 1936, 26 Jul 2, p. https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117652809/coverage-of-murder-of-bahai-helen/; "Co-Ed slaving still baffles officials as Uncle is jailed", Arizona Daily Star, Tucson, Arizona, 27 Jul 1936. p. 1. https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117652936/coverage-of-murder-of-bahai-helen/; "Says slain girl pleased for life",

¹ Anne Chesky Smith, *Murder at Asheville's Battery Park Hotel: The Search for Helen Clevenger's Killer*, (Asheville, NC: History Press US, 2021). Note for facts of the murder, I will be relying on this text exclusively.

² Later materials underscore the injustice visited uppon African-American Martin Moore. For a review of the African-American experience of lynching and judicial lynchings beyond that of the Clevenger case see Amy Louise Wood, *Lynching and Spectacle: Witnessing Racial Violence in America, 1890-1940* (University of North Carolina Press, 2009).

The Wichita Beacon, Wichita, Kansas, 28 Jul 1936, p. 1, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117653103/coverage-ofmurder-of-bahai-helen/; "Officers probe murder puzzle", Montpelier Evening, Argus Montpelier, Vermont, 29 Jul 1936, p. 1, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117653211/coverage-of-murder-of-bahai-helen/; "... Liberty, of Thee I Sing". Reno Gazette-Journal, Reno. Nevada. 30 Jul 1936. p. 10. https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117653374/coverage-of-murder-of-bahai-helen/; "To aid probe", The Bismarck Tribune, Bismarck, North Dakota, 31 Jul 1936, p. 9, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117653475/coverage-ofmurder-of-bahai-helen/.

⁸ Smith, *Murder at Asheville's Battery Park Hotel*, p. 159.

⁹ A selection of articles: "Raising the courage of women who live alone", *The Philadelphia Inquirer*, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 28 Mar 1937, p. 106, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117655690/inc-converage-of-murdered-bahai-helen/; "Epidemic of sex slayings", *The Tipton Daily Tribune*, Tipton, Indiana, 02 Apr 1937, p. 6, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117655946/coverage-of-murdered-bahai-helen/; "Right: Maurice Harrnett…", *The Times*, Shreveport, Louisiana, 23 May 1937, p. 63, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117656127/coverage-of-murdered-bahai-helen/; "Modern prison is built by convicts in North Carolina', by Walter Dustmann, *Corpus Christi Times*, Corpus Christi, Texas, 12 Aug 1937, p. 5, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117656682/inc-mention-of-murdered-bahai-helen/.

10 "Rapist Murder Co-Ed Clevenger", Official Detective Oct of Stories. 15 1936. https://archive.org/details/RapistMurderOfCo-edClevenger/clevenger001; "Revelations of Mystery and Horror in the Helen Clevenger Case", True Detective Mysteries, November 1936, https://www.worthpoint.com/worthopedia/truedetective-mysteries-november-1821951884; Tom K. Brown and Douglas Elder, "The Riddle of the Slain Co-ed," Inside Detective - Every Story True, v3n6, December 1936, pp. 10-15, 46-48, Dell Magazines, Norwalk, CT, https://www.pofoz.com/magazines/true-crime/titles/inside-detective/html/1936-12.html; "Famous detective cases for readers of The Star", The Sault Star, Sault St. Marie, Ontario, Canada, 30 Aug 1937, p. 7, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117658002/inc-coverage-of-the-murdered-bahai/.

¹¹ "Helen Clevenger Case", True Detective Mysteries (radio series), air date April 22, 1937, and again in July 3, 1937, https://www.oldtimeradiodownloads.com/crime/true-detective-mysteries/helen-clevenger-case-1937-04-22.

¹² "Police follow trail of 'joke' blamed in Negro's suicide", *The Knoxville Journal*, Knoxville, Tennessee, 07 Jan 1938, p. 4, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/117658255/terror-follows-murder-story-of-bahai/.

¹³ Joshua P. Warren, *Haunted Asheville* (The Overmountain Press, 1996), pp. 67–77.

¹⁴ Carol Motsinger, "Haunted - WNC rich in spooky tales", Asheville Citizen-Times; Asheville, N.C., 28 Oct 2007: section G p. 1, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/42100567/asheville-citizen-times/; Jason Sandford, "Macabre N.C., museum", Asheville *Citizen-Times*; Asheville, 31 Dec. 2010: section Т p. 5, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/87781251/related-to-murder-of-helen-clevenger/ (see also Joshua P. Warren's Asheville Mystery Museum, (https://www.facebook.com/mysterymuseum/), though it has suffered flood damage, and http://www.ashevillemystery.com); "Special Report: Haunting of Helen's Bridge". WLOS News 13, 2014, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=hL3UHLzSqbo&t=138s; Amy Manikowski, "Murder at the Battery Park", Asheville Historic Inns Blog, September 2, 2017, https://ashevillehistoricinns.wordpress.com/2017/09/02/murder-atthe-battery-park/; Marla Hardee Milling, Wicked Asheville (Charleston SC: History Press, 2018); "Episode 51 Murder At The Battery Park Hotel", Southern Mysteries podcast, August 19, 2019, https://southernmysteries.com/2019/08/19/helenclevenger/ (subscription but required since 2020 see https://web.archive.org/web/20200716012218/https://southernmysteries.com/2019/08/19/helenclevenger/); "Asheville Terrors", US Ghost Adventures, 2020, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=uksO2w7fFyQ; "A Murder in a Motel" (parts 1, 2, 3), Mountain Murders Podcast, 2020, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=x6wuqaEfWww; Smith, Murder at Asheville's Battery Park Hotel: ; Tour Preview, Asheville Terrors, 2022, https://ashevilleterrors.com/tour-preview/; "Murder in the Land in the Sky", True Crime with Shannon, YouTube, January 22, 2022 https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=m_gITUSaDVo; "The Murder of Helen Clevenger", Macabre at Midnight, YouTube, September 2022, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=oUpRA4XNyss; "Paranormal News 11/7/22", Salsido Media, YouTube, November 2022, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=XE3IX23qGl4&t=497s. ¹⁵ Albert R. Vail (July 1914). "Bahaism: A Study of a Contemporary Movement" The Harvard Theological Review 7 (3): 339-357 http://bahai-library.com/vail bahaism contemporary movement; Leslie Pinckney Hill (July 1915). "Negro Ideals: Their Effect and Their Embarrassments", The Journal of Race Development, 6: 1 (1915): 91-103. ¹⁶ John E. Esslemont, Bahá'u'lláh and the New Era, (Wilmette, Illinois, USA: Bahá'í Publishing Trust., 1980 [first edition 1923]) ISBN 0-87743-160-4, https://www.bahai.org/library/other-literature/publications-individual

authors/bahaullah-new-era/; <u>The Bahá'ís (magazine)</u>, Office of Public Information of the Bahá'í International Community, 2021, <u>https://issuu.com/jbahmardi/docs/the bahais magazine</u>; <u>bahaiteachings.org</u> reviewing teachings and issues; <u>bahaiblog.net</u> arts and music, commentary; "9 Singers/Actors You Knew Were Baha'is...or did you?!",

Dec 20, 2020, Los Angeles Baha'i Center, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=w-6Yya0sw4U</u>; "9 Female Singers/Actresses You Knew Were Baha'is...or did you?!", Jan 30, 2021, Los Angeles Baha'i Center, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=sbpsaPJgPmA</u>; Bahá'u'lláh, Abdu'l-Bahá, Shoghi Effendi, and Universal House of Justice, compiled by Helen Bassett Hornby, *Lights of Guidance: A Bahá'i Reference File*, (New Delhi : Bahá'í Publ. Trust, 1997), <u>https://bahai-library.com/hornby_lights_guidance;</u> Compiled by Zabine Van Ness and Miles Lane, *Heart to Heart, a Multimedia Presentation on the Bahá'í Faith*, http://hearttoheart.net/about/.

¹⁷ "Shaykh Ahmad", Wikipedia, accessed Nov 17, 2021, <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Shaykh_Ahmad</u>; Adam Berry, "The Bahá'í Faith and Its Relationship to Islam, Christianity, and Judaism: A Brief History", *International Social Science Review*, v. 79:n. 3-4 (2004), pp. 137-151, <u>https://bahai-library.com/berry_bahai_islam_christianity</u>; Jack McLean, "John the Baptist and Baha'i Prophetic Categories: An Atypical Paradigm", Bahai-Library.com, 2013, <u>https://bahai-library.com/mclean_john_baptist</u>; Christopher Buck, "The Parallels Between John the Baptist and the Bab", *BahaiTeachings.org*, Dec 18, 2019, https://bahaiteachings.org/the-parallels-between-john-the-baptist-and-the-bab/, accessed Nov 17, 2021.

¹⁸ Peter Smith, "Báb - Declaration and early mission", in *A Concise Encyclopedia of the Bahá'í Faith*. (Oxford, UK: Oneworld Publications) (2013[2000]), pp. 55-7.

¹⁹ "Abrahamic religions", Wikipedia, accessed Nov 17, 2021, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Abrahamic religions; Juan Cole, "A Zen Gloss on Baha'u'llah's Commentary on 'He who knoweth his self knoweth his Lord", Bahai-Library.com, 1996. https://bahai-library.com/cole commentary knoweth himself Anjam Khursheed, "The Hindu Concept of God: Unity in Diversity", Singapore Bahá'í Studies Review, v. 2 (1997) pp. 3-49, https://bahai-library.com/khursheed hindu concept god; A. K. Merchant, "Dharma & Environment-a Viewpoint From the Baha'i Faith", Times of India, September 2015, https://medium.com/age-of-awareness/dharmaenvironment-a-viewpoint-from-the-bahai-faith-7f442b90b42; an Kluge, "The Baha'i Writings and the Buddhist Doctrine_of Emptiness: An Initial Survey", Lights of Irfan, v. 20, pp. 99-138; Wilmette: Haj Mehdi Arjmand Colloquium, 2019, https://bahai-library.com/lights irfan 20; Paula Bidwell, "Many Messengers of God - A Native American Perspective Deganawidah - The Peacemaker", Wilmette Institute, Course on the "Kitáb-i-Ígán and Gems of Mysteries", https://bahai-library.com/pdf/b/bidwell many messengers.pdf; Divine 2011. Graeme Were, "Thinking through images: Kastom and the coming of the Baha'is to Northern New Ireland, Papua New Guinea" Journal of the Royal Anthropological Institute. V. 11n. 4, 2005, pp. 659-676, https://web.archive.org/web/20160304061119/http://www.nhbahais.com/BahaiPapers/newguinea.pdf, archived from the original (PDF) on March 4, 2016; Chelsea Dawn Horton, "All is one: becoming Indigenous and Baha'i in global North America", (PhD diss. University of British Columbia, Department of Graduate Studies in History, August 2013) hdl:2429/4482, https://open.library.ubc.ca/soa/cIRcle/collections/ubctheses/24/items/1.0074080.

²⁰ Robert Stockman, *Origins, 1892–1900*, series "The Baha'i Faith in America" v. 1. (Wilmette, Ill.: Baha'i Publishing Trust of the United States, 1985); Robert Stockman, *Early Expansion, 1900–1912*, series "The Baha'i Faith in America", v. 2. (Wilmette, Ill.: George Ronald, May 1995).

²¹ Christopher Buck, "Fifty Bahi'I Principles of Unity: A Paradigm of Social Salvation," *Baha'I Studies Review*, 18:1 (June 2012);"Bahá'í Teachings (Unity)", Wikipedia, accessed Nov 17, 2021, (3-44); "12 Principles," LightsofUnity.com, accessed Nov. 17, 2021, <u>https://lightsofunity.com/12-Principles</u>; Basic Principles of the Baha'I Faith, Uplifting Words.org, accessed Nov. 17, 221; <u>https://www.upliftingwords.org/post/basic-principles-of-the-bahai-faith</u>; https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Bahá'í teachings#Unity.

²² "Local Spiritual Assembly", Bahaipedia, accessed Nov 29, 2021, https://bahaipedia.org/Local_Spiritual_Assembly.
²³ "Regional Bahá'í Council", Bahaipedia, accessed Nov 29, 2021, https://bahaipedia.org/Regional_Bahá'í_Council;
"Universal House of Justice", Wikipedia, accessed Nov 29, 2021, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Universal_House_of_Justice.

²⁴ "Death of son William Nov 1910 in Chicago: Joseph F Clevenger Mentioned in the Death Record of William Harvey Clevenger (Joseph F Clevenger's Son) Death, Illinois, Cook County Deaths, 1871-1998", FamilySearch.org, accessed Oct 26, 2021, https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:N7DW-TH2; "Death of a daughter Oct 1915 in Washington D.C:. Joseph F. Clevenger Mentioned in the Death Record of Dora Marie Clevenger (Joseph F. Clevenger's Daughter) Death • Ohio Deaths, 1908-1953", FamilySearch.org, accessed Oct 26, 2021, https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:X8FX-H62.

²⁵ "Joseph F Clevenger, United States Census, 1910", FamilySearch.org, accessed Oct 26, 2021, https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:MKCW-KBW.

²⁶ "Joseph Franklin Clevenger Marriage • Ohio, County Marriages, 1789-2016", FamilySearch.org, accessed Oct 26, 2021, https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:XZY8-78Q.

²⁷ "Alumni Register", *Register of Graduates and Members of the Ohio State University Association, 1878-1917*, Ohio State University, 1917, Volume 22, Issue 1 of Ohio State University Bulletin, p. 65, https://books.google.com/books?id=2qA4AAAMAAJ&lpg=PA65&ots=n7F-QrgGLA&pg=PA65.

²⁸ Joseph Clevenger, <u>"Hydrofluoric acid for marking slides</u>", *The Ohio Naturalist*, Biological Club of the Ohio State University, v. 5 n.3 (Jan 1905), p. 272, <u>https://kb.osu.edu/handle/1811/1426</u>; Joseph F. Clevenger, "Notes on Some North American Phyllachoras", *The Journal of Mycology* v. 11 n. 4 (Jul., 1905), pp. 1"Joseph F Clevenger, United States Census, 1910", FamilySearch.org, accessed Oct 26, 2021, https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:MKCW-KBW.

²⁹ "Miss Clevenger was believer in unique religion", Asheville Citizen-Times Asheville, North Carolina, 31 Jul 1936, p. 10, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/87782282/coverage-of-murdered-bahai-helen/; "Chemist drafts Clevenger report to cops", The Record Hackensack, New Jersey, 31 Jul 1936, clue p. 3. https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79236802/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger/; See entry #5, Joseph Clevenger's "Historical Record Card", at Select Clevenger Archives, 1926-1936 edited by Steven Kolins, at Bahai-Library.com, accessed Oct 15, 2022, https://bahai-library.com/clevenger_select_archives.

³⁰ "Alumni Register", *Register of Graduates*.

³¹ Clare Olin Ewing, Joseph F. Clevenger, "So-Called Syrian Alkanet, Macrotomia Cephalotes, D. C", The Journal of Pharmaceutical Association (1912)v. 7 n.7 (July 1918), 591-594: the American pp. Clare Olin Ewing, Joseph F. Clevenger, "Piptostegia Root, Piptostegia Pisonis Mart., so-called 'Brazilian Jalap'", The Journal of the American Pharmaceutical Association, v. 7 n. 10 (October 1918), pp. 855-858; Clare Olin Ewing, Ernest E.Stanford, and Joseph F. Clevenger, "Conium Maculatum L., and Aethusa Cynapium L., an Adulterant", The Journal of the American Pharmaceutical Association (1912) v. 8 n.5 (May 191, pp.385-390; Joseph F. Clevenger, Clare Olin Ewing, "Santolina chamaecyparissus L., an adulterant of matricaria chamomilla L", The Journal of the American Pharmaceutical Association, Volume 8, Issue 7 (July 1919,), pp. 536-538; "Partial Analyses of 330 American Crude Drugs," by Joseph F. Clevenger, Clare Olin Ewing, The Journal of the American Pharmaceutical Association, v 8, n 5 (December 1919), pp. 1010-1029.

³² "Joseph Franklin Clevenger, Military • United States World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918", FamilySearch.org, accessed Oct 26, 2021, https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:KZFW-8ZL.

³³ Arno Viehoever, Joseph F. Clevenger, "Relative content of volatile oil and ash in sage leaves and stems", Journal of the American Pharmaceutical Association, First published: June 1920 († Read before Scientific Section, A. Ph. A., City of Washington meeting, 1920.); Joseph F. Clevenger, "A Report on the Zamia Starch Situation", The Journal of the American Pharmaceutical Association, v. 10, n. 11 (November 1921), pp. 837-840: Arno Viehoever, Joseph F.Clevenger, "Domestic and Imported Veratrum (Hellebore), Veratrum Virid AIT., Veratrum Californicum Durand, and Veratrum Album L. II. Chemical Studies", The Journal of the American 1922). Pharmaceutical Association. v. 11. n. 3 (March pp. 166-174: Joseph F Clevenger, "Preliminary Report on Methods for Moisture in Crude Drugs Ruth G Capen", Journal of 1925, Association of Official Agricultural Chemists, V 8, n 5, 15 August р 555; Joseph F Clevenger, "Preliminary Report on Melting Points", Journal of Association of Official Agricultural Chemists, v. 8, n. 5, (August 1925), p. 566.

³⁴ Stockman, *Origins, 1892–1900*, pp123, 128-30; For a broader review of the early Washington D.C. community and its engagement on race issues, see Richard Hollinger, "The Spread of the Baha'i Faith among African Americans, 1898-1925," in Loni Bramson and Layli Maparyan, eds., *The Baha'i Faith and African American Studies; Perspectives in Racial Justice*. (Lanham, Maryland: Lexington Books, 2023), pp. 43–84; Arthur Hampson, "The growth and spread of the Baha'i Faith" (PhD Diss, Department of Geography, University of Hawaii, May 1980), p. 321, https://bahai-library.com/hampson_growth_spread_bahai.

³⁵ Hollinger, "The Spread of the Baha'i Faith among African Americans, 1898-1925," pp. 55-60.

³⁶ "Abdu'l-Bahá", Wikipedia, accessed Nov 14, 2021, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/ Abdu'l-Bahá.

³⁷ McMullen, The Baha'is of America - The growth of a religious movement, p37

³⁸ "The African-American Bahá'ís by the end of the ministry of 'Abdu'l-Bahá", Bahaipedia.org, accessed Oct 26, 2021, <u>https://bahaipedia.org/Bahá'í Historical Record Survey#The African-</u>

American Bahá'ís by the end of the ministry of 'Abdu'l-Bahá; Hampson, "The growth and spread of the Baha'i Faith."

³⁹ Christopher Buck, "The Baha'i 'Pupil of the Eye' metaphor", in Loni Bramson, ed., *The Bahá'i Faith and African American History: Creating Racial and Religious Diversity* (Lexington Books, 2023). pp. 20; Gayle Morrison, "Gregory, Louis George (1874–1951)", *The Bahá'i Encyclopedia Project*, (National Spiritual Assembly of the Bahá'is of the United States 2009), https://www.bahai-encyclopedia-project.org/index.php?option=com content&view=article&id=63:gregory-louis-george&catid=37:biography.

⁴⁰ "Pocahontas Pope", Bahaipedia, accessed Nov 14, 2021, <u>https://bahaipedia.org/Pocahontas Kay_Grizzard Pope;</u> "Harriet Gibbs Marshall", Wikipedia, accessed Nov 14, 2021, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Harriet_Gibbs_Marshall

⁴¹ "Coverage of the Bahá'í Faith in Washington DC", Bahaipedia, accessed Oct 26, 2021, https://bahaipedia.org/Coverage_of_the_Baha'i_Faith_in_Washington, D.C.; "Coralie Franklin Cook", Wikipedia, accessed Nov 14, 2021, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Coralie_Franklin_Cook; "Ali Kuli Khan", Bahaipedia, accessed Nov 14, 2021, https://bahaipedia.org/Ali_Kuli_Khan.

⁴² "Joseph Hannen", Bahaipedia, accessed Nov 14, 2021, <u>https://bahaipedia.org/Joseph_; Hannen</u>; Joseph Hannen and Judy Hannen Moe, *Aflame with Devotion - The Hannen and Knobloch Families and the Early Days of the Bahai Faith in America*, (Bahá'í Publishing, Wilmette, Illinois, 2019).

⁴³ "<u>Stanwood Cobb"</u>, Wikipedia, accessed Nov 14, 2021, https://bahaipedia.org/Stanwood_Cobb.

⁴⁴ Gonzalo Pacanins, "When the Klan Descended on Washington", *Boundary Stones*, (WETA, Dec 11, 2019), https://boundarystones.weta.org/2019/12/11/when-klan-descended-washington.

⁴⁵ "The Birth of a Nation", Wikipedia, Accessed Oct 13, 2022, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/The_Birth_of_a_Nation; 1925 march: Nathan Miller, *New World Coming: The 1920s and the Making of Modern America*, (Simon and Schuster, 2010), pp. 291-2. <u>;</u>1928 march, past the peak of the KKK, is noted in Nikki L. M. Brown, Barry M. Stentiford(eds), *Jim Crow: a historical encyclopedia of the American mosaic*, (ABC-CLIO LLC, Santa Barbara, California, 2014), p. 230.

⁴⁶ Sr producer and writer, Kathy Lee, exec producer Artis Mebane, director Craig Rothman, <u>'Abdu'l-Baha's Initiative on Race from 1921: Race Amity Conferences</u>, (Regional Bahá'í Council of the Southern States, 2003), <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=lua1lzx4SSc</u>; Christopher Buck, The Bahá'í Yace Amity' Movement and the Black Intelligentsia in Jim Crow America: Alain Locke and Robert Abbott", *Bahá'í Studies Review*, v. 17, (2011), pp. 3-46, <u>https://bahai-library.com/buck_race_amity_movement</u>; Payam Zamani, David Langness, "Race Relations, Race Amity, Race Unit", *Bahaitechings.org*, Jun 9, 2014, accessed Nov 13, 2021, <u>https://bahaiteachings.org/race-relations-race-amity-race-unity/</u>; "Roots of the Race Amity Movement". WHS Media Productions and the Baha'is of the United States (Jul 7, 2021 on Youtube.com.) <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=074CVTC-lx0</u>; Christopher Buck, "The First 'Convention for Amity Between the Races", *Bahaiteachings.org*, (eds Payam Zamani, David Langness, May 21, 2021), accessed Nov 13, 2021, <u>https://bahaiteachings.org</u>, (eds Payam Zamani, David Langness, May 23, 2021), accessed Nov 13, 2021, <u>https://bahaiteachings.org</u>, (eds Payam Zamani, David Langness, May 23, 2021), accessed Nov 13, 2021, <u>https://bahaiteachings.org</u>, (eds Payam Zamani, David Langness, May 23, 2021), accessed Nov 13, 2021, <u>https://bahaiteachings.org/100-years-ago-americans-came-together-for-racial-amity/</u>; "Then and Now: DC Baha'i Centennial of 1921 Race Amity Convention - June 12, 2021". *Youtube.com*. DC Bahai. Jun 16, 2021.

⁴⁷ "<u>Agnes Parsons</u>", Bahaipedia, accessed Nov 13, 2021, https://bahaipedia.org/Agnes_Parsons.

⁴⁸ Louis G. Gregory, "Convention for Amity between the Colored and White Races", Star of the West, v. 12, n. 6, Jun 24, 1921, pp. 115-6, https://bahai.works/index.php?title=File:SW Volume12.pdf&page=113; Gayle Morrison, "To Move the World - promoting Racial Amity 1920-1927", World Order, (eds. Firuz Kazemzadeh, Betty. J. Fisher, Howard Garey, Robert Hayden, Glenford E. Mitchell, Dec 1980. s2v14n2), p. 15, https://bahai.works/index.php?title=File:World_Order2_Vol14_Issue2.pdf&page=115; "Convention for Race Amity Washington, D.C., here this week", Evening Star. 15 Mav 1921. p7, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/14617931/race-amity-convention-bahai/; Louis G. Gregory, "Convention for Amity between the Colored and White Races", Star of the West, v12n6, Jun 24, 1921, p. 117, https://bahai.works/index.php?title=File:SW Volume12.pdf&page=115.

⁴⁹ Louis G. Gregory, "Convention for Amity between the Colored and White Races, *Star of the West*, v. 12, n. 6, Jun 24, 1921, pp. 116-7, <u>https://bahai.works/index.php?title=File:SW_Volume12.pdf&page=115;</u> Wendi Momen, "Abdu'l-Bahá's Elucidation of the Concept of the Oneness of Humanity During His Western Travels", *Lights of Irfan*, (First presented at the Irfan Colloquia Session #111 Centre for Bahá'í Studies: Acuto, Italy June 30 – July 3, 2012, v14,) https://irfancolloquia.org/111/momen_oneness.

⁵⁰ Everett O. Alldredge, "Centennial History of First Congregational Church 1865-1965", *firstuccdc.org*, 2021, https://www.firstuccdc.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/fccucc-centennial-history1.pdf; There is a typo in the program: "Moses B. Clapp" - it was Moses E. Clapp of Minnesota. Louis E. Venters, III, *No Jim Crow Church; the Origins of South Carolina's Bahá'í Community*, (University Press of Florida, 2015), p.79; "To the next level: Race amity center builds on a century's legacy", (Bahá'ís of the United States, May 15, 2020), accessed Nov 14, 2021, https://www.bahai.us/to-the-next-level-race-amity-center-builds-on-a-centurys-legacy/; Albert Ross Vail", Bahaipedia, accessed Nov 14, 2021, https://bahaipedia.org/Albert Ross Vail; "Theodore E. Burton", Wikipedia, accessed Nov 14, 2021, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Theodore_E._Burton; John Paul, "A Historical Tribute - Sixth

Street - The Man - The House - The Neighborhood", 2020, accessed Nov 14, 2021, https://1244sixth.com; "Our Service", History More Than 100 Years of Cook Compression, 2021. https://www.cookcompression.com/en/about/our-history.html; "Martin B. Madden", Wikipedia, accessed Nov 14, 2021, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Martin B. Madden; Benny Kraut, "Ethical Culture", Encyclopedia.com, (1987), accessed Nov 14, 2021, https://www.encyclopedia.com/environment/encyclopedias-almanacs-transcripts-and-maps/; "Howard MacNutt", Bahaipedia, accessed Nov 14, 2021, https://bahaipedia.org/Howard MacNutt; "Coralie Franklin Cook", Wikipedia, accessed Nov 14, 2021, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Coralie Franklin Cook "Fádil Mazandarání", Bahaipedia, accessed Nov 14, 2021, https://bahaipedia.org/Fádil Mazandarání.

⁵¹ Christopher Buck, "The Public Reacts to the First Race Amity Convention in 1921", *Bahaiteachings.org*, eds Payam Zamani, David Langness, May 31, 2021, accessed Nov 13, 2021, <u>https://bahaiteachings.org/the-public-reacts-to-the-first-race-amity-convention-in-1921</u>; Nelson A. Miles, "Colored Soldiers, Etc. What General Nelson A. Miles of the U. S. Army Thinks of Colored Soldiers...", *Washington Bee*, Jun 04, 1921 Washington, D.C., p. 6, https://www.genealogybank.com/doc/newspapers/image/v2:12B2E340B2C9FFB8@GB3NEWS-

12BA6843DFF43CA0@2422845-12B9B10BABA16730@5-

12DCF3561DA4E1E8?clipid=zzcmqvktlwvtolwuulyjuwfbuddjsbjg wma-gateway008 1636809374192.

⁵² Buck, "The Baha'i 'Pupil of the Eye' metaphor", p. 49.

⁵³ Hampson, "The growth and spread of the Baha'i Faith"; Todd M. Johnson, Brian J Grim, "Global Religious Populations, 1910–2010", in *The World's Religions in Figures: An Introduction to International Religious Demography*, (John Wiley & Sons, 2013). pp. 59–62, https://bahai-library.com/pdf/j/johnson_grim_bahais.pdf. ⁵⁴ McMullen, *The Baha'is of America - The growth of a religious movement*, p37

⁵⁵ Email correspondence from Edward Sevcik, Archivist U.S. National Bahá'í Archives, 1233 Central Street, Evanston, Ill. 60201, archives@usbnc.org with subject line "RE: the Clevenger family", to Steven Kolins, dated September 2, 2021.

⁵⁶ "The Bahai (sic) Assembly...", *Evening Star*, Washington, D.C., Sep 17, 1924, p. 8, https://www.genealogybank.com/newspaper-clippings/Baha'i-meeting--Joseph-

Clevenger/ltkycgvhtnmeypnvwmfeppcryufghrkp_wma-gateway015_1625953631122; See "Bahá'í Faith and auxiliary language", Wikipedia, accessed Nov 11, 2021, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Bahá'í Faith and auxiliary language.

⁵⁷ "Green Acre Bahá'í School", Wikipedia, accessed Nov 14, 2021, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Green Acre Baha'i School.

⁵⁸ Ed. Kolins, see entry #1 at "Select Clevenger Archives, 1926-1936."

⁵⁹ Green Acre Bahá'í School, Wikipedia, accessed Oct 25, 2022 https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Green Acre Bahá'í School.

⁶⁰ "Bahais (sic) conclude annual congress", *The Boston Globe*, Boston, Massachusetts 9 Jul 1925, p. 6 accessed Oct 25, 2022, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/21330568/bahais-gather-at-green-acreeliot/.

⁶¹ Ed. Kolins, see entry #5, "Select Clevenger Archives, 1926-1936."

⁶² "Twin Holy Birthdays", Wikipedia, accessed Nov 14, 2021, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Twin_Holy_Birthdays; J. F. Clevenger, "Map showing travels...", *Bahá'í World*, v2, Bahá'í Publishing Committee, 1928, p192, https://bahai.works/index.php?title=File:BW_Volume2.pdf&page=209; "New Bahá'í publications », *Baha'i News*, Jan 1928, n21, p5, https://bahai.works/index.php?title=File:Baha'i News 21.pdf&page=5.

⁶³ Ed. Kolins, see entry #2 at "Select Clevenger Archives, 1926-1936."

⁶⁴ "Helen Clevenger, United States Census, 1930", FamilySearch.org, accessed Oct 31, 2021, https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:X45T-Y3G.

⁶⁵ Joseph F. Clevenger, "Preliminary investigation of certain physical and chemical properties of the volatile oils from authentic plant products", *The Journal of the American Pharmaceutical Association* v. 21 n. 1 (January 1932); Joseph F. Clevenger, "Chemical and Physical Determinations on the Gum and Volatile Oil of Asafetida", *The Journal of the American Pharmaceutical Association* v. 21, n. 7 (July 1932); Joseph F. Clevenger, "Volatile Oils in Mace and Nutmegs", *Journal of Association of Official Agricultural Chemists*, v. 18 n 4, (November 1935).

⁶⁶ Email correspondence from Edward Sevcik, Archivist U.S. National Bahá'í Archives, 1233 Central Street, Evanston, Ill. 60201 archives@usbnc.org with subject line "RE: the Clevenger family", to Steven Kolins, dated September 2, 2021. For a review of the New York African American Baha'i community before 1930, see Hollinger, "The Spread of the Baha'i Faith among African Americans, 1898-1925," pp. 55-60.

⁶⁷ "DeWitt Clinton wins 'math' prize 76 High School students get Certificates in the Pi Mu Epsilon Tourney. Brooklyn group second; Evander Childs, in the Bronx, Third -- Individual Honors go to girl contestant, May 13, 1934," *New York Times*, pN2, https://www.nytimes.com/1934/05/13/archives/de-witt-clinton-wins-math-prize-76-high-school-

students-get.html; "Mr. J. F. Clevenger...", *Chillicothe Gazette*, Chillicothe, Ohio, 25 Apr 1935, p3, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79541262/bahais-joseph-helen-clevenger/.

⁶⁸ "Grief fills home", *The Bradenton Herald*, Bradenton, Florida ,17 Jul 1936, pp. 1, 10, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79418701/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger-i/.

⁶⁹ "The Clock", by Helen Clevenger, *Tottenville High School*, Staten Island, NY, 1934 https://images.findagrave.com/photos/2022/322/31600163_1fff0589-7763-45c1-a70b-326fe3d8aa9d.png.

⁷⁰ "<u>Helen I. Clevenger Death</u> • North Carolina Deaths, 1931-1994", FamilySearch.org, accessed Oct 31, 2021, https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:FGSR-SB2;

"Helen I. Clevenger Vital • North Carolina Deaths and Burials, 1898-1994", FamilySearch.org, accessed Oct 31, 2021, https://www.familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:H4JQ-G7PZ.

⁷¹ E. G. Browne, "Sir 'Abdu'l-Baha 'Abbas: Died 28th November, 1921", *The Journal of the Royal Asiatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland*, No. 1, Jan., 1922, pp. 145-146, https://www.jstor.org/stable/25209873?seq=1#page_scan_tab_contents.

⁷² Patricia Fogleman, "The Fiery Cross", in *The Encyclopedia of Indianapolis*, David J. Bodenhamer, Robert G. Barrows, eds. (Indiana University Press: 1994,) p. 566.

⁷³ "Among the imported cults which has found lodgment in this country...", *The New York Age*, 26 September 1925, p. 7, http://www.newspapers.com/clip/269138/profile_of_bahai_faith_from_holding_a/

⁷⁴ "View Bahai film", *The Brooklyn Daily Eagle* (Brooklyn, New York)3 Mar 1928, p. 3, <u>https://www.newspapers.com/clip/4753728/viewing of abdul baha film_with ahmed</u>; Juliet Thompson, "Juliet Remembers Gibran: As told to Marzieh Gail", *World Order*, v. 12, n. 4, 1978, pp. 29-31, http://bahai-library.com/gail_thompson_remembers_gibran.

⁷⁵ "Sadie Oglesby and the 'pupil of the eye'", February 14, 2020, National Spiritual Assembly of the Bahá'ís of the United States. Accessed Oct 13, 2022 https://www.bahai.us/sadie-oglesby-and-the-pupil-of-the-eye/

⁷⁶ Loni Bramson . "'The Most Vital and Challenging Issue' - The Bahá'í Faith's Efforts to Improve Race Relations, 1922-1936", in *The Bahá'í Faith and African American History: Creating Racial and Religious Diversity*. (Lexington Books: 2018,), pp. 56-60, 63, 69.

⁷⁷ Hampson, "The growth and spread of the Baha'i Faith."

⁷⁸ Loni Bramson, "'The Most Vital and Challenging Issue' - The Baha'i Faith's Efforts to Improve Race Relations, 1922-1936, in *The Bahá'í Faith and African American History: Creating Racial and Religious Diversity*, (Lexington Books: 2018), pp. 56-60, 63, 69.

⁷⁹ Bramson, "'The Most Vital and Challenging Issue."

⁸⁰ Bramson, "'The Most Vital and Challenging Issue."

⁸¹ "Bahá'í youth activities", *Baha'i News*, Feb 1933, n71, pp5–6, https://bahai.works/index.php?title=File%3ABaha%27i_News_71.pdf&page=5.

⁸² Charlotte M. Linfoot, "The story of the convention", *Baha'i News*, Jul 1933, n75, pp. 1–6 (see page 6) https://bahai.works/index.php?title=File%3ABaha%27i_News_75.pdf&page=6.

⁸³ Marion Holley, "Youth's door of hope", *Star of the West*, Jul 1933, v. 24 n. 4, pp. 119–21, https://bahai.works/index.php?title=File:SW_Volume24.pdf&page=119.

⁸⁴ "Youth committee", *Baha'i News*, May 1934, n. 74, pp. 23–4, https://bahai.works/index.php?title=File%3ABaha%27i_News_74.pdf&page=23.

⁸⁵ "Expo Bahá'í Day to attract 500", *San Diego Union*, San Diego, CA, October 19, 1935, p. 5, https://www.genealogybank.com/newspaper-clippings/Baha'is-at-California-Pacific-International-

Exposition/fotfqfufjxerhneybtvosoaksvvayuxp_wma-gateway012_1635705077773.

⁸⁶ "Annual committee reports 1935-6; Bahá'í youth", *Baha'i News*, Apr 1936, n99, pp16–7, https://bahai.works/index.php?title=File%3ABaha%27i_News_99.pdf&page=16

⁸⁷ Marion Holley, "Youth activities through the Bahá'í World; an Estimate and Survey of International Events 1934-1936", in *Bahá'í World*, v. 6 (Bahá'í Publishing Committee, New York, NY, 1937), pp. 426–35, https://bahai.works/index.php?title=File:BW_Volume6.pdf&page=455.

⁸⁸ "Negro hallboy admits killing Clevenger girl, (continued...)", *The Tampa Tribune*, Tampa, Florida, 10 Aug 1936, p. 3, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/111345267/coverage-of-murder-of-bahai-helen/.

⁸⁹ * "Father had dream his daughter faced peril", Asheville Citizen-Times, Asheville, North Carolina, 23 Jul 1936, pp. https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79601449/fathers-dream-on-murder-of-bahai/ 1, 8. (then https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79601459/fathers-dream-on-murder-of-bahai/.); "Figures and scene in Clevenger case", Asheville Citizen-Times, Asheville, North Carolina 23 murder Jul 1936, p. 8, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79601224/photos-on-murder-of-bahai-helen/.

⁹⁰ "Faculty; School of Agriculture", *Agromeck*, NC State College, ed., Harrie S. Keck, p. 37, https://ocr.lib.ncsu.edu/ocr/ag/agromeck1936nort/agromeck1936nort.pdf.

⁹¹ "Chemist drafts Clevenger clue report to cops", *The Record*, Hackensack, New Jersey 31 Jul 1936, p3, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79236802/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger/; (Photo caption) (top center about her ring, upon her death), *Baha'i News*, October 1936, n103, p1, https://bahai.works/File:Baha'i_News_103.pdf.

92 "Helen Clevenger", Findagrave.com. bv 'America'. Added: 21 Nov 2008. https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/31600163/helen-clevenger; "Burial in Miami Co, for murder victim", Dayton Daily News, Dayton, Ohio, 18 Jul 1936, p. 1, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79276305/funeral-murder-of-bahaihelen/; "Murder victim's body is brought home for rites", The Dayton Herald, Dayton, Ohio, 20 Jul 1936, p2, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79276595/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger/; "Face of murder victim appears calm in death", The Piqua Daily Call, Piqua, Ohio, 21 Jul 1936, p10, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79276871/onmurder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger/; "Scenes at Clevenger burial at Fletcher", Dayton Daily News, Dayton, Ohio, 22 Jul 1936, p24, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79260934/funeral-murder-of-bahai-helen/.

⁹³ Ed. Kolins, see entry #3 at "Select Clevenger Archives, 1926-1936."

⁹⁴ Thanks to Helia Hock, for the Secretary of the Washington D.C .Spiritual Assembly, secretariat@dcbahai.org emailed to Steven Kolins, July 5, 2021, subject line "Re: Clevenger family"; see entry #4 at "Select Clevenger Archives, 1926-1936", edited by Steven Kolins, at Bahai-Library.com, accessed Dec 1, 2021, https://bahailibrary.com/clevenger_select_archives.

⁹⁵ Teasing out more specific definitions of "murder" awaits further scholarship. There are records of Bahá'ís who died in incidents but of which no murder charge or others were defined. Joseph Hannen died in DC the victim of an vehicular collision in January 1920 and there were hearings but the man responsible fled the scene and there are no reports of his capture or hearings about it found. Howard MacNutt died in Miami December 1926 after a motorcycle collision with a known youth who appears to have never been tried. In 1930 there was a murder-suicide in Montreal Canada, of a family by the husband/father. Agnes Parsons died after an vehicular collision in DC in January 1934 of which there is no further information how it happened or who was responsible.

⁹⁶ Claude Ramsey, "The lessons to be drawn from the Clevenger Case", *Popular Government*, Aug 1936, v3n10, pp. 15-6, https://www.sog.unc.edu/sites/default/files/archived-files/populargovernmen310.pdf.

⁹⁷ "State rests murder case at Asheville", *Telegraph-Forum*, Bucyrus, Ohio, 21 Aug 1936, p. 2, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79279352/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger/; "State finishes in hotel murder trial", *The Tribune*, Coshocton, Ohio, 21 Aug. 1936, p.5, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79279600/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger/.

⁹⁸ "Reporter find his job is hard; thrills are few (continued)", *Asheville Citizen-Times*, Asheville, North Carolina, 3 Oct 1937, p. 14, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/27286556/19371003asheville-citizen/.

⁹⁹ "Reporter find his job is hard; thrills are few (continued)", Asheville Citizen-Times, Asheville, North Carolina, 3 Oct 1937, p. 14, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/27286556/19371003asheville-citizen/; "Booker T. Sherrill", Voices of Asheville Project, UNC Asheville Special Collections and University Archives, Abstract of interview of Booker T. Sherrill. http://toto.lib.unca.edu/findingaids/oralhistory/VOA/default_voa.html#ref886; "Joseph Lichtenfels", Jewish Heritage in Western North Carolina Oral History Collection, UNC Asheville Special Collections Archives. Abstract interview and University of of Joe Lichtenfels, http://toto.lib.unca.edu/findingaids/oralhistory/JHWNC/default jewish heritage.html#ref49.

¹⁰⁰ "Divergent views in co-ed murder", *The Daily Record*, Long Branch, New Jersey, 11 Aug. 1936, pp1, 3, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79261370/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger-i/ (then

https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79261470/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger-ii/).

¹⁰¹ "Trial is begun for negro boy in Asheville", *The Greenwood Commonwealth*, Greenwood, Mississippi, 19 Aug. 1936, p1, <u>https://www.newspapers.com/clip/19044096/the-greenwood-commonwealth/;</u> "Negroes to meet today to discuss Moore case," *Asheville Citizen-Times*, Asheville, North Carolina, 23 Aug 1936, p5, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79260474/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger/; "Negro guilty in Clevenger case", *The Evening Sun*, Hanover, Pennsylvania 24 Aug. 1936, p10, <u>https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79282438/onmurder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger/;</u> "Along the NAACP Battlefront; Asheville NAACP may aid Martin Moore", *The Crisis*, v43n10, Oct. 1936, p. 313, https://archive.org/details/sim crisis 1936-10 43 10/page/313/mode/1up.

¹⁰² Amy Louise Wood, *Lynching and spectacle: witnessing racial violence in America, 1890-1940*, (University of North Carolina Press, 2009).

¹⁰³ Cikraji, Michael, "The History of the Cleveland Nazis: 1933 – 1945," (MSL Academic Endeavors eBooks, 2016). 1, pp, 8, 12. https://engagedscholarship.csuohio.edu/msl_ae_ebooks/1.

¹⁰⁴ "Asks \$50,000 damages for girl's death", *Asheville Citizen-Times*, Asheville, North Carolina, 16 Oct. 1936, p1,15, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79249212/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger-i/ (then https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79249222/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger-ii/); "If you're murdered in a hotel, is the hotel responsible?", The San Francisco Examiner, San Francisco, CA, 10 Jan. 1937, p. 72, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79236903/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger/; "Murder victim's uncle asks \$50,000 award". Ohio. Oct. Dayton Daily News. Dayton, 16 1936. p47. https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79236861/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger/; "\$50,000 suit is withdrawn by Clevenger", Asheville Citizen-Times. Asheville. North Carolina. 30 Nov. 1937. p. 1. https://www.newspapers.com/clip/27286121/19371130asheville-citizensuit/.

¹⁰⁵ Bahá'u'lláh, *The Kitáb-i-Aqdas* (trans: *The Most Holy Book*), (Bahá'i World Centre, Haifa: 1992), <u>https://www.bahai.org/library/authoritative-texts/bahaullah/kitab-i-aqdas/</u>; David Michael Piff, *Bahá'í Lore*, (Oxford UK, George Ronald, 2000).

¹⁰⁶ "Baha'i (sic) gets start in Omaha - Religion without clergy or ceremonies", *Omaha Sunday Bee-News*, Omaha, Nebraska, 4 Apr. 1937, p. 12 https://www.newspapers.com/clip/110397870/profile-of-bahai-sylvia-matteson/; Sylvia G. Matteson, "Distorted", *Omaha World-Herald*, Omaha, Nebraska, 5 Apr. 1937, p. 6, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/110397891/letter-to-editor-by-bahai-sylvia/.

¹⁰⁷ Smith, *Murder at Asheville's Battery Park Hotel*, p. 64.

¹⁰⁸ Smith, *Murder at Asheville's Battery Park* Hotel, pp. 161-2, 199. See also: William Pickens, "Was Martin Moore Guilty of Hotel Murder? Read This If You Think He Was!" Associated Negro Press, in *The Capitol Plaindealer*, Topeka, Kansas, December 27, 1936, p2, https://www.genealogybank.com/doc/newspapers/image/v2:12ACD7F5186B1E69@GB3NEWS-

12C55C09151C57B8@2428530-12C55C09578DE458@1-

12C55C09F5DCAA70?clipid=htdbeothermnbevzexiddhnrmqydwear_s074_1638532325635.

¹⁰⁹ "Girl's Father Faints at Trial", *Asheville Citizen-Times*, Asheville, North Carolina, 22 Aug. 1936, p1, https://www.newspapers.com/clip/79258937/on-murder-of-bahai-helen-clevenger/.

¹¹⁰ Steven Kolins, "A North Carolina Bahá'í history 1850 – 2021", Symposium: The beginnings of the Bahá'í Faith in Kansas, Missouri, and North Carolina, curated by director Dr. Robert Stockman, Wilmette Institute, May 16, 2021, the coverage of North skip forward to about 39:15 for Carolina from the video. https://wilmetteinstitute.org/symposium-the-beginnings-of-the-bahai-faith-in-kansas-missouri-and-north-carolina/.